
Aircraft noise

I had a talk with the Secretary of State for Transport last week to remind
him of the issues about concentrated overflying and the noise it generates
for some constituents with easterly winds. There are various ways of
improving the situation which I have presented to his department and others
which I rehearsed again.

We will be full members of WTO on 30
March and trading under their rules

There is some nonsense about the WTO going around. Its a rehashed Project
Fear story which makes no sense.The UK is a member of the WTO and will be a
full member trading under the WTO rules when we leave the EU.

Well done Chris Grayling. Calais trade
will be fine after Brexit

The Transport Secretary went to Calais this week and nailed the Project Fear
lie that Calais would mount an economic blockade or go slow on UK traded
goods if we just leave on 29 March next year. The Mayor of Calais made clear
they value the UK business, and will ensure the port runs smoothly after
Brexit.They realise the Dutch and Belgian ports would love to lift the trade
off them. It was good to see a Minister rebutting a Project Fear nonsense.

The Budget judgement

The UK economy grew well until the spring of 2017. Policy was then changed to
slow the economy by a combined fiscal and monetary squeeze. In the year that
followed money growth halved. The combined effects of the 2016 property tax
rises and the 2017 car tax rises damaged activity levels in the two largest
purchases people make, homes and cars. The tax effects were reinforced by the
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reduction of credit availability. Money growth slowed thanks to higher
interest rates, the removal of special Bank of England facilities to the
commercial banks, and the Bank guidance to lend less on car loans , mortgages
and consumer credit.

It is time to lift the squeeze. There is no great inflationary danger lurking
in the UK economy. There is only a modest increase in wages. The world
background is not inflationary, with some monetary tightening in the USA and
the Euro area. This budget should not strive to get the UK deficit down
further, and should seek to repair the damage done to individual sectors by
past tax rises. The forecasts should be more realistic, after a run of
forecasts which exaggerated the deficit.

The Prime Minister has said she will end austerity. This then is the budget
to do so. Austerity is not just something in the public sector. It was what
Labour delivered with the falls in output, jobs and real incomes at the end
of the last decade. It has dragged on for some thanks to the slow recovery
and the poor growth rates in earnings since the banking crash. To lift
austerity we need to spend a bit more on some public services, and take less
tax off people in work so they have more of their own money to spend. The
good news is we can afford to do both. The Treasury regularly under estimates
incoming revenue, and ends up cutting the deficit more than planned.

The UK has a modest state deficit these days, but a rather bigger balance of
payments  deficit. I have been more worried about the balance of payments
 deficit than the state deficit for some time. That deficit needs financing
by either selling assets to foreigners, or borrowing from overseas. It has
resulted from the very large trade deficit we run with the EU, dominated by
large imports of food and cars and by the huge payments we make in  EU
contributions and Overseas aid. We could grow more of our own food and buy
more of our own cars. This will depend in part on what tariffs we put in
place for next March – or for any later exit date from the EU.

Ending the EU contributions will make an important contribution to cutting
the balance of payments deficit. Today we have to sell a lot of assets to
meet those contributions, as it is all money we need to send across the
exchanges into Euros. Spending more of the overseas aid on the set up costs
of the asylum seekers and economic migrants at home would also be a helpful
option. Ending EU contributions also frees up that part of the budget for
domestic spending or tax cut priorities.

Whiteknights Primary School announced
as an English Hub

I have received the enclosed letter from the Secretary of State for
Education. I would like to offer my congratulations to all the teachers &
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staff at Whiteknights Primary School, which has been chosen as an English
Hub:

On 2 October, I announced the 32 schools chosen to be English Hubs, and
support the teaching of literacy in primary schools. Each of these schools
has demonstrated excellent practice in teaching reading to its young pupils,
and has achieved great results. I am writing to you to confirm that
Whiteknights Primary School in your constituency has been chosen as one of
these hubs.

Each hub school will offer support in early language and literacy teaching to
up to 170 primary schools, with a focus on supporting improved teaching in
the reception year and key stage 1, particularly for schools with high
numbers of disadvantaged children. There will be an emphasis on improving the
teaching of systematic synthetic phonics, which evidence shows is the most
effective method for teaching the essential first steps in young children
learning to read. We know that early communication and language skills
underpin later educational success. Five years old children who struggle with
language are about six times less likely to reach the expected standard in
English at age 11 than children who had reached the expected standard of
language at age 5.

Schools will be able to self-refer to the English Hubs programme by filling
out an application form with their local hub. Hubs will offer half day
showcase events, highlighting best practice in phonics and early language
teaching, and will provide financial support to enable schools to buy
resources including commercial phonics programmes. Some schools will be
eligible for an audit of current provision, and in the second year of the
programme hubs will provide an intensive programme of up to 6 days of in-
school support in early language and literacy teaching for up to 20 local
schools.

We will be funding English Hubs to carry out all the above activity. The
precise amounts per hub have yet to be determined though, overall, we are
committed to spending up to £26.3 million for the national network of English
Hubs.

Yours ever

Damian Hinds
Secretary of State for Education


